TOWN OF LYSANDER

COMPREHENSIVE

LAND USE PLAN



ADOPTED:\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

|  |
| --- |
| **Town of Lysander**  **Comprehensive Land Use Plan**  Land Use Plan Committee  John Corey, Chairman  William Lester  Matthew Hunt  MaryAnne Williams  David Hafner  Joseph Alberici  Karen Rice, Secretary  Town Engineer Allen Yager, P.E.  Attorney Timothy Frateschi |

Table of Contents

[OVERVIEW: 2015 COMPREHENSIVE LAND USE PLAN UPDATE 2](#_Toc146204366)

[MISSION STATEMENT 4](#_Toc146204367)

[INTRODUCTION/VISION 5](#_Toc146204368)

[RENEWABLE ENERGY OPPORTUNITIES 6](#_Toc146204369)

[TRANSPORTATION 7](#_Toc146204370)

[RIVER SYSTEM 17](#_Toc146204371)

[PARKS AND RECREATION 23](#_Toc146204372)

[AGRICULTURE 27](#_Toc146204373)

[PHYSICAL ENVIRONMENT 29](#_Toc146204374)

[PUBLIC FACILITIES 43](#_Toc146204375)

[COMMERCIAL AND INDUSTRIAL LAND USE 46](#_Toc146204376)

[RESIDENTIAL LAND USE 50](#_Toc146204377)

[PUBLIC SAFETY 59](#_Toc146204378)

[APPENDIX A: SMTC Traffic Study 61](#_Toc146204380)

[APPENDIX B: MAPS 62](#_Toc146204381)

# OVERVIEW: 2015 COMPREHENSIVE LAND USE PLAN UPDATE

An overview of the Update Committee’s Findings and Recommendations pertaining to the CLUP are as follows:

FINDINGS

The core elements as well as the key goals/objectives of the 2015 CLUP remain valid today and should continue to be used by the Town to shape its vision for the Town of Lysander. The CLUP outlines a blueprint that, if followed, should allow the Town to achieve its goals of preserving the unique characteristics that make Lysander the special place it is to live in while also allowing an environment of planned economic development necessary for the Town’s longer-term financial sustainability. Notwithstanding this finding, the Committee believes there is a need to revise certain sections in order to provide greater clarity and understanding of the CLUP’s blueprint for achieving the Town’s goals. Also, the Committee has identified two new topics/sections for inclusion in an updated CLUP.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The Committee’s recommendations regarding additions/changes needed to update the CLUP are as follows:

* The addition of a “Mission Statement” that concisely and clearly states the core purpose of the CLUP.
* Replace the original Introduction section with a new Introduction/Vision narrative that provides a more detailed and focused description of our vision for Lysander today and tomorrow.
* Add a new section on Renewable Energy Opportunities that overviews both the potential for renewable energy development as well as the challenges/conflicts that this development poses for Lysander (i.e., most notably commercial solar farms and preservation of open space and prime agricultural land).
* The core elements of the 2015 “Transportation” section remain valid. Adopt the suggested rewrites/updates.
* Adopt the suggested rewrites for the various parts of the “River System” section. These rewrites update the core elements of this section.
* Recommend the Town replace the 2015 Parks and Recreation section with the proposed rewrite. The proposed section modified and updated the topic, with specific recommendations for establishing a new park in the Cold Springs area and creating a number of additional general access sites to the river system.

* Add a new section to the Agriculture section of the CLUP that updates trends in farming regarding numbers and sustainability and summarizes the challenges farmers face in the years ahead.
* Adopt the proposed updates and editorial changes for the “Physical Environment” section. Core elements and recommended policies remain valid.
* The core elements of the Public Facilities section remain valid. Adopt the recommended updates and the new language that identifies that the Town has leased its sewer system to the Onondaga County Sanitary District.
* Adopt the suggested rewrites for various parts of the “Commercial and Industrial Land Use” section. These rewrites update vital statistics regarding properties zoned Commercial and Industrial, and where appropriate, recommend modification to the 2015 CLUP’s proposed policy actions.
* Replace the original Residential Land Use section in order to remove references to the Transfer of Development Rights (TDR) Program, update trends in residential development, and outline the issues facing Lysander with future developments.
* Adopt the proposed minor updates concerning the Planning Board’s responsibilities regarding protocols for interaction with certain outside agencies and the addition of a new paragraph pertaining to the County’s establishment of the 2018 Onondaga County Emergency Management Plan.

# MISSION STATEMENT

The Mission of the Comprehensive Land use Plan (CLUP) is to provide a blueprint for the Town of Lysander to achieve its goal of fostering economic growth through a planned and balanced facilitation of residential, industrial, and commercial development while realizing its objective of preserving those attributes and characteristics that make Lysander a unique and special place.

# INTRODUCTION/VISION

This Comprehensive Land Use Plan (CLUP) of the Town of Lysander takes advantage of the experience gained working with the 2015 CLUP; it emphasizes the vision to retain what is of great value to the Town’s current and future residents, businesses and communities and clarifies the means and methods to achieve and enhance these values.

In developing the 2015 plan, an “All-Volunteer Committee” made it a key point to fully assess the desires of the Town’s current residents and businesses through open meetings, local press coverage and the use of surveys. This level of outreach to the community was successful in identifying, or perhaps confirming, the Town’s most desirable characteristics as well as what needs improvement. Recent statistics gathered by the Town and City Census confirm the importance of these most desirable characteristics and the impact the 2015 CLUP has had in addressing them. The latest (June 2020) town and city Census numbers show a shift in the fastest-growing Syracuse suburbs. In the last decade, residents have traded Syracuse’s nearest and oldest suburbs for rural towns with space for bigger houses and more acres. Since the 1950’s, Cicero had been the fastest-growing large suburb in Onondaga County. It jumped from just 6,000 residents in 1950 to 31,532 in 2010 and 31,435 in 2020. In the last decade, the population of Cicero declined by nearly 0.3%. Lysander topped 20,000 residents for the first time in 2010. The Town now has nearly 23,074 people. Lysander grew about 4.7% in the last decade.

This update guides the Town’s growth in a controlled manner, not only attractive to its current citizens but to those looking to join and enjoy the values addressed. This update retains the original intent while making clarifications based on experience gained applying it to the Town’s land development since 2015.

# RENEWABLE ENERGY OPPORTUNITIES

The natural environment of the Town of Lysander is one of the things identified throughout the Comprehensive Land Use Plan that makes the Town of Lysander a special and unique place. The use of renewable energy over the long term, while helping to preserve and protect the natural environment in Lysander by reducing greenhouse gasses that have been proven to contribute to global warming, are by their nature and construction in direct conflict with one of the primary goals of the Comprehensive Land Use Plan, which is the preservation of open space and view sheds. Therefore, the Town must also consider the long-term effects of renewable energy development on properties in an agricultural zone of the town.

The large open agricultural areas in the Town of Lysander offer immense potential for solar energy development. Agriculture currently plays a very prominent part in the natural environment in the Town of Lysander. Preservation of prime agricultural soils should be considered during the review of proposed commercial solar development projects while preserving private property owner’s rights to allow for commercial solar development on their property. The current Town of Lysander solar energy zoning code allows for up to 50% lot coverage in the AR-40 zone and 50% lot coverage in the agricultural zone for commercial solar development projects. To preserve the agricultural character of the Town of Lysander, the development of commercial solar facilities in the agricultural zones should be limited to a maximum 30% lot coverage on prime agricultural soils, as shown on the map included in Appendix B, and commercial solar projects should be situated on parcels to encourage continued agricultural use of the parcel.

The current Town of Lysander Code regulates On-Site-Use Wind-Energy Systems. The current regulations apply only to on-site use of wind power generation and allow the construction of Wind Energy Conversion Systems in the industrial, agricultural, and AR-40 zones on parcels greater than five (5) acres, with no more than one Wind-Energy Conversion System on each parcel. The current regulations do not apply to Commercial Wind-Energy Conversion system wind farms, which would be constructed to sell energy. The Town of Lysander should consider amending the current Town of Lysander Code to further regulate Commercial Wind-Energy Conversion Systems. It is recommended that Commercial Wind-Energy Conversion Systems only be allowed in the agricultural zone on parcels not less than 100 acres in areas not containing prime agricultural soils, as shown on the map included in Appendix B.

Currently, the Town of Lysander has two commercial hydro-electric power generating facilities. The Town of Lysander’s proximity to the Seneca and Oswego Rivers will allow for future hydro-electric power generating opportunities. The Town should continue to support new hydro-electric power generation proposals in the future.

# TRANSPORTATION

In developing the 2015 Comprehensive Land Use Plan, the committee applied for and was awarded a substantial grant from the Syracuse Metropolitan Transportation Council (SMTC) to conduct a Traffic Study, resulting in valuable data and recommendations upon which this Plan is based. See Appendix A for the complete Traffic Study.

With the growth of the Town of Lysander over the past 25 years, it has become obvious that traffic is and will be impacted by the fact that a substantial portion of town residents need to cross the Seneca River when they leave the town, especially if they wish to go south toward Syracuse or east toward the Town of Clay. The Seneca River and a short section of the Oswego River comprise approximately 31 miles of the Town's boundary and can only be crossed at the Belgium Bridge on Route 31, the 370 bridge into the Town of Salina, the bridge on Route 48 in the Village of Baldwinsville, and the bridges on Route 690 near the Route 370 exit as well as the bridges at the end of Lamson Road to Phoenix and at Jack’s Reef.

The State and County Departments of Transportation have pointed out to the Town and its Planning Board and Land Use Plan Committee particular concerns for future development on the Cold Springs Peninsula to the point that future planned build out at Timber Banks exceeding 200+/- units will require additional traffic study.

A 2008 NYS Route 370 corridor study pointed out that “current and future developments on primarily agricultural lands have the potential to burgeon into significant problems.” A communication from the NYS Department of Transportation in January 2014 points out the importance of preserving open space and farmland to prevent traffic from drastically increasing on the Cold Springs Peninsula. Through incentive zoning and clustering, the Town will encourage the continuance of farming on the peninsula, which will also help preserve the view sheds of importance.

While in the past it has been stated by the State and County Transportation departments that there will be no construction of a bypass road from Route 370 west to Route 48, it is now time to reconsider such a stance not only to relieve current congestion but more importantly in consideration of the new enterprises such as Micron slated for build-out in the northwest part of Onondaga County. While there will continue to be development pressures on the Cold Springs Peninsula, they will likely need additional traffic signals and turn lane additions to relieve traffic problems at the intersections of River/370, Hicks/370, as well as at the five-corner intersection of River, Patchett, and Hicks. Future development taking place on 370 must limit access points and be carefully planned as to sight distances. Any new curb cuts on either River Road or 370 should be limited to preserve the function of moving traffic rapidly.

In addition to the SMTC Study, a study done by the Lysander Town Engineer has shown that major developments of homes on large lots required where there is neither water nor sewer or even where there is water but no sewer results in road maintenance costs well beyond what the taxes on those homes will pay. Accordingly, it does not make sense to allow further major developments containing homes at the AR-40 zoning level and perhaps not even at the R-20 level without section 278 cluster use and/or some form of incentive zoning, which would maximize the number of units along new Town roads.

Traffic pattern changes associated with the rise in the percentage of workers telecommuting in 2020 & 2021 will need to be monitored as new development projects are considered in the Town.

Existing Highway System

Any assessment of the existing highway system and future highway needs involves understanding highway function and examining the system’s existing characteristics. Existing characteristics include highway jurisdiction, traffic volumes, highway widths, accident frequency, and planned improvements.

Highway Function

Highway function refers to the role of a particular road in the context of the overall highway network. The two major functions of any highway system are: (1) to carry traffic and (2) to provide access to adjacent land. Individual roads are classified according to the extent they serve one or both of these functions. Conflicts between these functions often arise as development progresses (turning movements increase as the number of adjacent land uses increase, thus slowing the flow of through traffic). As these conflicts increase, there are demands for new or improved highways and/or limits to new development.

Highways are classified according to their relative traffic carrying/land access functions as freeways, arterials, collectors, and local streets. The freeway or interstate highway primarily serves to carry traffic; no direct access to adjoining properties is provided. At the opposite end of the continuum is the local street, which has land access as its primary purpose; traffic movement on a local street is clearly a secondary function, and through traffic is undesirable. Collectors and arterials fall between local streets and freeways as described below:

Highway Classification Function

Local Street • Provides access to abutting properties (land service).

• Provides intra-neighborhood traffic.

• Moving traffic is a secondary function

Collector Street • Collects traffic from local streets and conducts it to arterials.

• Provides inter-neighborhood traffic.

• Land access is a secondary function

Arterial • Moves larger volumes of vehicles from one area to another (inter-community traffic movement) and to freeways.

• Land access is a secondary function that should be kept to a minimum.

Limited Access or Freeway • Carrying traffic is the only function.

• No land access function.

The State highways in the Town function as arterials (Routes 370, 31, 48) or as freeways (I-690). Most county highways function as collectors, and most town highways function as local streets; the exceptions are county roads, which function as local streets (Sprague, Cross Lake Road, and North Cross Lake Road) and local roads, which function as collectors (Willett Parkway, West Entry Road, and Drakes Landing Road).

Route 631, a Provisional State highway, can be classified as a hybrid; a freeway between 31 and 370 and an arterial otherwise. This route is the first part of the long-delayed Baldwinsville bypass, which may never happen without continued pressure from local government. However, it does provide some relief since it links 31 at Willett Parkway to I-690 at Hencle Blvd.

While the four classes of highways are distinct in concept, in reality, there is an inherent conflict between their respective land service and traffic service functions. This is especially true with respect to local streets, collectors, and arterial highways. While this conflict may not be readily apparent when development is minimal and traffic volumes are low, the conflict becomes increasingly apparent as development progresses. The following example illustrates this point:

Route 370 is a State arterial highway that carries significant externally generated and local traffic directly to Syracuse or other employment centers south of Lysander. In addition to moving inter-community traffic, Route 370 performs a land service function for abutting properties (residential and commercial) that have direct driveway access onto the highway. Each driveway represents a potential source of friction with through traffic; consequently, as frontage subdivision increases and more driveways are added, the friction increases, and the conflict between land service and traffic service functions becomes more apparent. Ultimately, traffic flow is seriously impaired, and traffic volumes increase to the point where the highway is no longer a desirable place to live. Neither highway function is well served at this point.

A particular highway's function in the Town highway system must be an integral component of the development review process and be incorporated into local land use controls, where necessary. This will be increasingly necessary to balance the highway improvement needs created by additional development and increased traffic in an era of limited public fiscal resources.

Highway System Characteristics

The SMTC Traffic Study evaluated many roadway travel conditions through statistical analysis. The following captures the results of these analyses.

Traffic Volumes

The Route 370/John Glenn Boulevard intersection, which is just outside of the Town of  
Lysander (in the Town of Salina) experiences the highest traffic volumes of all of the  
intersections included in this analysis. The intersections with the next highest traffic volumes are Route 370/Route 48 in the Village of Baldwinsville and Route 31/River Road. At the Route 370/Route 48 intersection, the northbound right-turn and westbound left-turn volumes are notably high, with about 430 vehicles during the AM peak hour and over 500 vehicles in the PM peak hour.

Table 2 compares the volume of traffic entering Route 690 southbound (SB on) and exiting Route 690 northbound (NB off) at the Routes 370/31 and Hencle Boulevard exits during the morning and evening peak hours. (Since Hencle Boulevard is the northern terminus of Route 690, traffic can only enter to travel southbound and exit from Route 690 northbound at this location. The exit at Routes 370/31 also allows for northbound entering and southbound exiting movements, but these volumes are relatively minor.)

As shown in the SMTC Study Appendix A, the AM peak hour southbound on (entering) volume and the PM peak hour northbound off (exiting) volume are the highest volumes. This is expected since these are the movements likely made by a commuter living in the Town of Lysander and working anywhere south of the town, including in Syracuse. Significantly more traffic utilizes the Hencle Boulevard exit for these movements than the Routes 370/31 exit, but this is primarily due to the high northbound and southbound through movement volumes at the Route 690/Hencle Boulevard intersection. These are the turning movements that would be made by commuters accessing points north of Hencle Boulevard in the Town of Lysander and into Oswego County.

Most of the residential development within the Town of Lysander is located east of Route 690. The turning movement volumes at the two Route 690 exits for traffic to/from points to the east are evenly split, with about 150-200 vehicles entering Route 690 southbound from the east during the AM peak hour and exiting Route 690 northbound to the east during the PM peak hour at each exit.

The highest traffic volumes in the town are on Route 31 between the Village of Baldwinsville and the Town of Clay, with over 15,130 vehicles per day. The Route 370/Route 31 overlap east of Route 48 within the Village of Baldwinsville has the highest traffic volume with 16,786 vehicles per day. Most of the other road segments with substantial traffic volumes are located in the southeastern portion of the town (Baldwinsville, Radisson, and Cold Springs areas). Route 48 north of Hencle Boulevard is an exception to this statement, carrying nearly 8,800 vehicles per day and providing access to/from Route 690. The updated traffic volume data from 2019 and 2022 can be found in the Appendix B Existing Traffic Volume figure, along with the Change in Traffic Volumes figure between the 2015 traffic study and the most recent traffic counts in 2019 & 2022.

The Seneca and Oswego Rivers form the southern and eastern borders of the town, and, as such, access to the town is limited by the available bridges. Table 3 lists the bridges over the Seneca and Oswego Rivers along the border of the Town of Lysander and the AADT carried by each bridge.

Based on the traffic volumes in Appendix A - Table 3, most traffic accesses the Town of Lysander via the Route 31 bridge to/from the Town of Clay. Route 690, Route 370, and Route 48 also carry substantial traffic in and out of the Town of Lysander. The Plainville Road and Lamson Road bridges carry significantly less traffic.

Highway Accidents

* The SMTC examined the available accident data for intersections and road segments, including bicycle and pedestrian accidents, in the Town of Lysander for the most recent three-year period available (December 1, 2010, to November 30, 2013). Accident data were obtained from the NYSDOT’s Accident Location Identification System (ALIS). The SMTC also included the intersection of Route 370/John Glenn Boulevard (in the Town of Salina) in this analysis.
* Accident rates at the Route 370/Route 48, Route 31/River Road, and Route 370/Hicks Road/Hayes Road intersections exceed the published statewide average rate for similar-type intersections. Rear-end or right-angle collisions were the most common collision type at these locations.
* For the road segments within the town with the highest accident rates, most accidents were relatively minor, classified as property damage only or “non-reportable” (meaning property damage of less than $1,000 with no injuries or fatalities).
* The segment of River Road from Doyle Road to Patchett Road had the highest accident rate within the town, and the vast majority of collisions on this segment were collisions with deer or roadside objects, not collisions with another motor vehicle. Many of these occurred under dark (night/early morning) conditions.
* There were no fatalities at intersections within the town during the time period examined. There were two fatal accidents on road segments in the town, each with one fatality, during the three years examined. One of these collisions occurred on Route 690 southbound, just south of Hencle Boulevard. The other fatality was a collision with a pedestrian that occurred on Route 370/Route 31 between Route 690 and Dexter Parkway.
* Pedestrian and bicyclist accidents mainly occurred within the Village of Baldwinsville, which likely has more pedestrian and bicycle activity than other parts of the town. No pedestrian or bicycle accidents occurred at the exact location more than once.

Highway System Configuration

Lysander’s highway system is unique in that the Town can be considered an island from a transportation perspective. The Town is separated from the rest of Onondaga County by the Seneca and Oswego Rivers, and the only links between the Town and the employment and retail centers in the remainder of the County are the Town’s six bridges. The bridges include the bridge at West Phoenix on Lamson Road; the Belgium Bridge on Route 31; the Cold Springs Bridge on Route 370; the bridge at Baldwinsville on Route 48; the bridge at Jack’s Reef on Plainville Road, and a four-lane bridge west of Baldwinsville on Route 690. The existence of these bridges channels traffic along certain key roads and necessitates that these routes be protected for their traffic-carrying role.

The other aspect of Lysander’s highway system that needs emphasis is that most of the county roads in Lysander were originally built to serve a farm-to-market function but now serve as commuter roads. Although many of these roads are in rural areas, the trend for increased residential development on scattered rural sites suggests the long-term desirability of preserving these roads as high-speed (55 miles per hour) collectors and developing residential sites to avoid future conflicts between land use and traffic. To provide for highway drainage, adequate shoulders, and any needed alignment improvements, additional right-of-way may be required.

Issue Summarization

The following issues have been identified during the investigation of the Town’s current highway system and through meetings with Town officials:

* Methods need to be developed to protect the traffic-carrying capacity of the Town’s arterial and collector highway system.
* The protection of the functioning of highways leading to the bridges connecting the Town with the rest of Onondaga County should receive ongoing attention.
* A bypass around the Village of Baldwinsville would be important to the traffic systems of both the Town and the Village. The Town should ensure that no steps are taken that would preclude its completion to either Route 48 or Route 690 in Van Buren and work with the Village of Baldwinsville and the Town of Van Buren to periodically remind Albany of the need.
* What is imperative to consider regarding traffic is the effect new developments will have on the day-to-day “inside the community” use of local roadways.
* Since arterial highways and collector roads are vital to the Town’s transportation system for their traffic-carrying function, a hierarchy of road classification needs to be continued.
* The need for new collectors to serve future development should be explored so that potential future rights-of-way can be protected.
* Increased local road mileage will result in increased maintenance and capital repair costs as the road system ages; these future expenses should be considered in overall Town fiscal and capital planning. Care should be taken to avoid creating new roads where the anticipated development will not be expected to generate enough taxes to maintain those new roads.

Policies

The following transportation policies are intended to guide the Town in land use decisions affecting the transportation system of the Town. The overall goal of these policies is to protect and enhance the ability of the Town’s transportation system to accommodate current and future traffic and land access requirements.

* Collector and arterial highways will continue to be designated, and their traffic-carrying function will be protected; future development along these designated highways will be located and designed to have minimal impact on their traffic-carrying function.
* The rights-of-way of existing collectors and arterials should be expanded where feasible to sufficient width to permit future road improvements, such as turn lanes and signalization of critical intersections.
* Potential significant commercial and industrial developments (outside of Radisson) will occur along arterials and collectors with necessary access points located at proper locations.
* To minimize the number of curb cuts along arterials and collectors, design techniques must be utilized, such as reverse fronting of subdivisions and the creation of local internal streets. Interior development of parcels (rather than frontage subdivisions) will encourage variable setback requirements, lot width requirements, lot size requirements, interior roadway extensions, or other suitable techniques.
* Subdivision streets in major subdivisions must provide interconnections with adjacent developed and undeveloped lands without burdening residents along these streets with traffic loads inappropriate to the character of the area. The intent is to decrease the number of vehicles needed to enter collectors and arterials for the purpose of local trips to an adjoining subdivision; also, more interconnections provide additional routes for safety vehicles to enter subdivisions. Walk and Bikeways along such roads should also be considered.
* The town’s Pavement Management Plan must be fully implemented and include an ongoing process of capital planning to cope with any increased mileage of local streets.
* The use of cul-de-sacs along arterials and collectors must be minimized to protect the functioning of these roads; while cul-de-sacs are appropriate along local streets, their length should be limited for safety reasons.

Highway Supplemental Regulations

Article XVII of the Town’s Zoning Ordinance promotes a pattern of land development for the present and future needs of the Town’s highway network. The regulations try to balance the functions of the arterial highways and collector roads with the use and design of nearby properties. The major highways and roads are listed below:

* Arterials: Routes 370, 31, 631 and 48.
* Collectors: River Road, Hayes Road, Hicks Road, Pendergast Road, Lamson Road, Sixty Road, Smokey Hollow Road, Hencle Boulevard, Willett Parkway, Drakes Landing Road, West Entry Road, Church Road, East Mud Lake Road, Fenner Road, and Plainville Road.

Minimum Right-of-Way

For collectors and arterials, the minimum recommended right-of-way for new and existing roads will be 80’. Since most existing arterials and collectors in the Town are either 3 rods (49.5’) or 4 rods (66’) wide, additional right-of-way will be needed to achieve the 80’ minimum. Developers can be encouraged to grant additional right-of-way (7’ for a 4-rod road or 15’ for a 3-rod road) to meet the requirement. These grants of right-of-way will reduce the amount of land that will have to be purchased in advance of any future road improvements and will make such improvements more economically feasible in the future.

Subdivision Design

Proper design of subdivisions can minimize road maintenance costs and ensure safe access to individual home sites. Beyond being diligent in selecting the location of highway access points for major (five lots or more) subdivisions, the town should carefully scrutinize minor (four lots or fewer) subdivisions that create a few frontage lots from a larger parcel having significant frontage along a highway and/or large acreage. The location of these new frontage lots may define the eventual access points for the remainder of the parcel, and these remaining access points for large interior parcels must be properly located for the potentially greater traffic activity they may generate. The best procedure is for the Planning Board to require a sketch plan for the entire large parcel with future access points identified, drainage problems noted, and other salient features identified; this sketch plan can then be used as a basis for judging the merits of minor subdivisions as well as setting precedents for any future subdivision of the original parcel.

During subdivision reviews, desirable design features include properly locating access roads into the subdivision, street layouts that provide for easy maintenance (for example, by controlling the location and length of cul-de-sacs), street connections between subdivisions where feasible (to provide alternate access for emergency vehicles and to reduce the need to travel on primary collectors or arterials), and minor collectors (connecting collectors or arterials) sited to minimize impacts on adjacent residences. Subdivision reviews shall ensure that appropriate lot proportions are maintained when lots are modified to satisfy transportation goals.

Proposed New Collectors and Arterials

As the Planning Board reviews future development, including the Town’s current highway system and the possible areas of future development, its highly likely that new collector highways may be necessary to serve undeveloped areas of the Town or to connect existing parts of the arterial/collector system.

# RIVER SYSTEM

The Oswego River, Seneca River, and Cross Lake represent roughly 31 miles of the town’s nearly 50 miles of border. Few non-coastal towns are fortunate enough to be so bounded. These water bodies are unquestionably one of the town’s greatest assets and must be protected and preserved.

The river system around Lysander is part of the larger Barge Canal that provides access between Albany and Tonawanda and Oswego. The canal’s role as a commercial cargo carrier has all but disappeared. The primary users of the Town’s waterways are pleasure craft and the numbers of pleasure craft. Historically, the Town’s only Lock (Lock 24) has been one of the most active locks in the NYS Canal System. It is estimated that traffic through the Lock in only 1/3 of the total boat traffic traversing the Town’s waterfront to Oneida Lake and Phoenix east and north, respectively, of the Town of Lysander and west to the Cayuga/Seneca Canal. It is estimated that more than three times that number travel the 25-plus miles on either side of Lock 24 to Oneida Lake to the East, Cayuga/Seneca Canal to the West, and Phoenix on the North.

Increased emphasis on the attractiveness of the Town’s waterways has contributed to substantial new development, including recreational, residential, commercial (primarily dining), a marina, and two river parks.

Studies by the National Recreation and Park Society and anecdotal evidence show that the most important use of water for recreational purposes is visual – to look at. Whether it is walking on a trail beside water or sitting on a bench gazing, looking over a water body is the paramount value that water bodies provide a community. That Lysander has such a bounty of shoreline is of significant value, and that perspective must be remembered as development of any kind is considered.

Three significant considerations to shoreline development exist in many areas where:

1. Wetlands, floodplains and state flowage easements extend hundreds of yards from shore, limiting developable shoreline.
2. Existing seasonal cottages are falling into disrepair and may utilize outdated and insufficient wastewater treatment; transition to year-round or larger residences can present significant planning and permitting challenges;
3. Expansion of public wastewater infrastructure to facilitate shoreline development may be cost-prohibitive and limited to serviceable areas; additional study is needed.

Once the above obstacles are overcome, the river system has the potential to see more intensive future use and development, particularly since the shorelines of other water bodies in the area have become almost entirely developed; the river system in Lysander is one of the last areas with some vacant privately-owned frontage along any water body in the county. Overcoming the above obstacles will be critical.

Issue Summarization

The following are the key issues the Town, in concert with the County, must resolve concerning the water bodies:

* What types of development should the Town encourage, and in what locations?
* What new controls, if any, are needed to ensure proper town review of development proposals along the river?
* How can public access to the lake/river system be improved?
* What steps must be taken to prevent the naturalecosystems along the river from being compromised by new development?
* What steps are needed for improving water quality?
* What steps are needed for sustainable development in parallel with the creative use of wetlands?
  + What steps are needed to restore/replace blighted properties?

Policies

The following policies related to development and redevelopment are intended to guide the Town in making land use decisions affecting the river system around Lysander:

* Development and redevelopment along the river system’s shoreline must not compromise designated wetland areas or infringe upon the flood storage capacity of the river system.
* Protection of the waterways from faulty septic systems is of critical importance to the Town and the entire reach of these waterways. The Town must set strict conditions for waterfront development and redevelopment to ensure adequate sewage disposal.
* The Onondaga County Health Department and the Department of Water Environment Protection must be integrally involved in all waterfront development and redevelopment.
* Any renovation that would increase the volume of an existing structure currently being served by a septic system must have said system reviewed and approved as “meeting or exceeding current standards” by the Onondaga County Health Department as a condition of the issuance of a building permit.
* The design of new developments along the shoreline of the river system must consider their effects on existing vegetation, the need to minimize erosion, the aesthetic appearance of the development from the river, and the proper location of boat access points.
* Commercial developments must be carefully located with sufficient parking not encroaching on the shoreline, control over access locations to the river and adjacent highways, proper water flow through any manmade channels, and minimal effects on surrounding land uses.
* Greater public access to the river should be achieved through the development of additional commercial or public launch sites as well as providing additional parking areas, trails, and benches to provide access for people desiring to be near the water for visual recreation along the river system.
* The design of public or private access to the river must minimize impact upon the physical and environmental characteristics of the site.
* Drainage systems emptying into the river or streams tributary to the river must incorporate green infrastructure such as the County’s “Save the Rain” techniques to prevent pollutants from entering the waterways. See also NYS DEC Stormwater Management Manual.
* The Town must see that the developer coordinates review of any waterfront development with the Onondaga County Health Department, the Department of Water Environment Protection, the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation, the Corps of Engineers, and the New York State Canal Authority.

Implementation

To control development along the Town’s Waterfront, the Town needs to review and expand Article XXII 139-61 Riverfront Development Overlay Controls to avoid conflicts and to encompass all properties having direct access to and impact on the river system. These Controls add an extra layer of scrutiny and design criteria to the existing zoning along the Town’s Waterfront. The controls apply to new developments, although substantial modifications to existing uses such as expansion, changes to water or sewer systems, any changes to stormwater drainage, or demolition and replacement must also require review and approval. The review could be either a controlled site or a specific permit review and could be done by the appropriate board.

* Setbacks from river: Keeping permanent structures (except for docks and boat launches) back from the shoreline is important both to limit shore erosion during construction, to minimize the impacts on structures of any subsequent erosion or flooding, and to improve the aesthetics of the river shore by providing green space between structures and the water. Since lots vary significantly in depth, a standard must be flexible. In addition to addressing variations in lot size, future regulations should consider the width of publicly owned shoreline and the proximity of private property to the actual shoreline. It is suggested that setbacks for structures be the same as front yard setbacks from the highway right-of-way and be measured from the mean high water mark. Where existing lot sizes do not allow for this setback, the river setback could be reduced but in no case closer than 25 feet from the flood plain or the Flowage Easement, whichever is greater.
* There should be a minimum lot width for lots fronting on the shoreline; this width will be measured along the Front lot line (street line)
* The Overlay Controls regulate the amount of clearing of natural vegetation along the shore. Minimal vegetative removal is desired to help prevent shoreline erosion, provide a vegetative buffer strip to help filter out pollutants from stormwater runoff, enhance the river system's aesthetics, and provide habitats for shore fauna. Clear-cutting of shoreline vegetation will generally not be permitted, and regulated areas will include much of the land in the shoreline setback area. Clear-cutting is unavoidable, and new plantings will be required. New plantings will be required where no established vegetation currently exists, or clear-cutting is unavoidable.
* The Town will examine the provision of river access and encourage the use of boat slips versus docks where physical and environmental considerations allow. Where multiple slips are proposed for a waterfront subdivision, an internal marina will be encouraged where physical and environmental considerations allow.
* Any proposals to develop in or adjacent to either shoreline or floodplain areas will require special site review in addition to SEQR review and necessary State and/or Federal permits. Site plans will include necessary flood proofing of structures and ancillary structures as well as attention to mitigating effects on surrounding natural areas.
* In light of the 2010 NYSDEC “Polluted” designation for the Seneca River and a substantial portion of Cross Lake, the Town should seek assistance from the County Health Department and NYS DEC to create more stringent sewage disposal requirements, not just for the Town but for the entire waterway.

* Any major subdivision, however small, along the Town’s waterway (within 500 feet of flood plain) must find suitable means for sewage treatment to be approved by the County Health Department.

# PARKS AND RECREATION

Existing Facilities

The Town currently has one main park of75 acres located immediately north of the Village of Baldwinsville on Smokey Hollow Road.

The park contains:

* ¾ mile Walking/Running Trail
* Baseball/Softball Field: 1
* Basketball Court: 1
* Tennis Courts: 2
* Pickleball Courts: 4
* Athletic Fields: Multiple with various sized areas.
* Children’s Playground and sandbox.
* Water Spray Mister
* Spray Park: 24 different apparatuses for cooling fun.
* Rotary Pavilion
* Small Pavilion
* Community Room
* Picnic Area with Grills and tables.
* Official Size Soccer Field (Spence Field)
* Official Size Football Field (Pop Warner)
* Sand Volleyball Court
* Life-Size Checkers Board
* Gazebo
* Public Restrooms

The Radisson Community includes numerous open space areas, trails, tennis courts, ball fields, a swimming pool, fishing ponds, a golf course, a community building, and other amenities for residents. Generally, only the walkways and the golf course are open to the public, with other facilities available to residents of Radisson. The Radisson walkways are an excellent example of thinking of parks and recreation on a level different from an open space filled with ball fields and playgrounds.

The schools in the Town include athletic fields and some other facilities open to Town residents. All of these school facilities are located in the Village of Baldwinsville, except for Palmer School on Hicks Road.

Onondaga County operates a large nature center at Beaver Lake (approximately 670 acres), which serves the entire County as well as visitors from neighboring counties; in 2013, attendance was approximately 325,000. Beaver Lake is a wildlife sanctuary, has interpretive displays, features trails throughout the nature center, and conducts a wide variety of educational programs during the year. The County anticipates maintaining current levels of these activities in the future.

The State of New York maintains an even larger facility at the Three Rivers Wildlife Management Area; this management area contains 3,462 acres and consists of land left over from an armaments plant used during World War II (the other 3,000 acres of the original armaments plant was used to create Radisson). The management area is used for hunting, hiking, camping, horseback riding, and dog field trials. Activities tend to be less structured than those at Beaver Lake. There are no permanent public, and there are no permanent public facilities (State maintenance facilities on the site). The management area is spread across a large area of the Town northwest of Radisson and does not constitute one contiguous area but rather three separate areas.

In 2019, the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation (NYSDEC) constructed a new Seneca River Boat Launch on Hayes Road, which provides an additional river access point that is America’s Disability Act (ADA) Compliant.

Issue Summarization

As a result of meeting with recreation personnel from the State, County and Town, the following issues were found to be paramount in the Town’s recreation planning:

* What general recreation strategy should the Town pursue, given its existing facilities over the next 5 years?
* Can walkways be implemented as part of new developments to interconnect between developments and attractions such as the YMCA or the Three Rivers Athletic Complex?
* Where and when will new facilities be needed in the Town to serve growing populations, and is the development of a new facility feasible?
* How can the Town take advantage of the river system along its boundaries in terms of recreation planning?
* Can the Town, in conjunction with the Town of Van Buren and/or the Village of Baldwinsville, create opportunities for canoe and kayak access to the river, as well as trails and sitting areas, above and beyond what may already exist?
* Can the Town forecast the recreational needs in the near future to accommodate resident’s needs?
  + Will the YMCA have an impact on Town programs, or will there be an opportunity for the Town to offer programing in conjunction with the YMCA?
  + Are there funds available to create any new Park facilities that other Towns have successfully secured?
  + Would the Town of Lysander benefit from any possible consolidation and/or shared services with Van Buren and the Village?

Policies

The following policies will be used to guide land use decisions regarding recreation activities in the Town:

* The Town’s central park should be the focus of major recreation programs on a Town-wide basis, and there is room on the site to offer additional programs and facilities.
* Revenues from subdivision fees should be used in parallel with the Incentive Zoning Overlay Program to acquire and equip an additional park.
* Buffer strips should protect the borders of existing parks from any new development.
* The Town should encourage greater public access to the river system.

Implementation

A park in the Cold Springs area will serve the numerous subdivisions being developed along River Road and Route 370; the density of development has approached a level needed to justify a park. The application of the Incentive Zoning process should be effective in developing a park in this area. The park should be located a distance away from the Village since school facilities are available in the Village and a location easily accessible from all areas in the peninsula. A location adjacent to Route 370 will provide the best access, although a site along collector roads near Route 370 is also acceptable.

The Town considers trails and interconnected trail systems as important attributes for defining the character and quality of life within the community. Walkways should be considered for major new developments to interconnect between developments and other attractions such as public river access, the YMCA, and the above-mentioned park. The Town will require the developer or a Home Owners Association (HOA) to own and maintain these walkways.

All HOAs in the Town must be NY State Attorney General approved.

The Town should encourage either the public or private development of at least one and eventually as many as two sites for additional general access to the river system. The development of these sites needs to be given some priority since suitable land along waterways is becoming scarcer and more expensive. One site in the eastern portion of the Town north of Route 31 and one west of Route 690 would seem to be the minimum necessary to serve Town needs. The sites will need sufficient land to park cars and trailers and to provide buffers from surrounding land uses. Public launch sites can be developed as a part of a larger neighborhood park or, more likely, as freestanding sites. Such sites may be acquired when subdivisions are developed along the riverfrontage, and the sites should be incorporated into the overall design in a way that would not be detrimental to neighboring residential use. Private sites could be developed in the form of additional marinas, with the Town ensuring that adequate parking and launch space are included in any proposal.

The Town needs to continue to monitor its parks and recreation needs and adjust its plans depending on Town growth patterns and residents’ recreation needs. As the Town’s recreation needs are refined, a commitment of resources to supplement subdivision lot fees may be required.

# AGRICULTURE

# 

Through the years, community planning efforts and discussions among local residents have revealed that preserving economically viable agriculture in the community is a key issue facing the local population. The findings of the CLUP committee’s public survey strongly support this. In April 1997, Onondaga County enacted an Agriculture and Farmland Protection Plan, which provides additional protection of agricultural land.

Therefore, the importance of linking Town goals and objectives to the preservation of agricultural resources is a key aspect of the quality of life the Town wishes to maintain. The CLUP requires the following:

* Conduct a study whose goal would be producing a “Town of Lysander Agriculture and Farmland Protection Plan.” Goals within the scope of the Plan could be:
* Identify policies for the conservation and protection of current productive farmland and its support acreage.
* Determine criteria and prioritize the agricultural land within the Town which should be preserved.
* Strengthen Lysander’s agricultural reputation and work for the support of the non-farm residents of the Town by increasing the awareness of the significance of local agriculture in daily life.
* Encourage the Town and its residents to support future economic development, which could result from increased agricultural production, value-added production agritourism, etc.
* Ensure local regulations are supportive and protective of agricultural activities.
* Significant acreage on both sides of Route 370 west of the Village of Baldwinsville and the Cold Springs Peninsula need not depend on the results of such study since they have, for many years, proven to be very productive and are perhaps the most visible farm land in the entire community, even to the point of demonstrating the benefits of agribusiness including agritourism attracting visitors to the orchards, vegetable and berry fields. In keeping with the community’s strong desire to retain such farmland, it is recommended that significant portions of these farmlands immediately adjacent to 370 be preserved through the application of Conservation Easements, the continuation of the NYS Agricultural District, which already exists to the Northeast of 370 and the enrollment of a new NYS Agricultural District to the Southwest of 370.
* Residential development to the Northeast and Southwest of these lands shall be allowed at an increased density through the application of the incentive zoning process, which would exchange increased density allowance for the developer’s agreement to provide sewer extensions and appropriate Buffers between the farmland and the residences.
* Current Lysander Zoning provides limited protection of Agricultural lands west of 690. Additional Conservation Easements on productive agricultural land west of 699 should be considered.

# PHYSICAL ENVIRONMENT

Environmental Components

As elements encompassed by the physical environment are numerous, including characteristics found on every site as well as unique special features found only within limited locations at eleven (11) sites will have soil, topographic, drainage, and groundwater characteristics that need to be evaluated on both a Town-side and individual lot basis. These characteristics will vary across the Town, providing opportunities and constraints to individual site development. The unique or special features may be described as landforms performing certain functions not found within the general environment and limited to definable areas. The most significant of these unique features are the wetlands and flood hazard areas.

Another distinguishing factor of these elements is how they are regulated. Wetlands and flood hazard areas are recognized for their unique roles within the general environment and are, therefore, subject to special controls at Federal, State or local levels. The other elements of soil, topography, drainage, and groundwater resources form the characteristics of every site and are not specifically regulated. However, the variations in these characteristics are an important consideration to the Town in promoting land use patterns, providing public facilities, and reviewing project design.

Wetlands

A wetland is an area of land where groundwater level is at or near the soil surface for a significant part of the year. Historically, wetlands were considered useless areas, being neither fully land nor fully water. Since the 1970s, the general perception of wetlands has been changing, resulting in the recognition that these wetland areas are important and have intrinsic value.

The recognition of the importance of wetlands has taken its most significant form through Federal and State legislation. The Federal Clean Water Act and amendments to the Rivers and Harbors Act of 1899 empowered the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (CORPS) to protect the wetlands that relate to the nation’s rivers and major waterways. The NYS Freshwater Wetlands Act (1975) directed the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation (NYSDEC) to protect wetlands in order to secure their natural benefits consistent with the general welfare and development of the State. The State also enacted the Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQR, 1978) which requires that State, County, and local agencies identify and fully consider the effects an action (e.g., development project approval) may have upon environmental features (including wetlands).

The involvement of multiple levels of government is indicative of the fact that wetlands provide many benefits. NYSDEC has identified the following benefits attributable to wetlands:

1. Flood and stormwater control (flood storage area)
2. Wildlife habitat (birds and mammals)
3. Water supply (surface water and groundwater recharge area)
4. Water quality (cleansing and filtration of run-off)
5. Fish habitat (spawning grounds)
6. Food chain (supporting the fish and wildlife habitat)
7. Recreation (hunting, fishing, biking, and hiking)
8. Open space/aesthetic (visual diversity, physical separation)
9. Educational/research (biological/geologic studies)

Benefits of Wetland Protection for a Town

The Federal and State involvement is based, in part, on the fact that an individual wetland is part of a wide-ranging ecological system that crosses many political jurisdictions. Though Federal and State agencies provide the principal reinforcement and protection of wetlands, this should not rule out local concern for and involvement with wetlands.

Of the nine natural benefits identified by the State, four can readily be considered as affording significant positive effects within a town. The wetland's habitat, with its combination of plants, organisms, soils, and topography, can contribute to the quality of a community. Conversely, the reduction or loss of a wetland can necessitate the installation of expensive public facilities to compensate for the functions previously provided by the wetland.

Flood and Stormwater Control: A wetland is a natural basin to receive stormwater run-off. It is a stable area that can store a large volume of stormwater, reducing its rate of flow. Stormwater is held until it is absorbed into a groundwater system or discharged into a stream channel. This function lessens the flow volume and rate within stream channels, providing erosion and flood control.

Water Supply: As a meeting point between groundwater and the soil surface, a wetland allows rainwater to enter the groundwater system and replenish its supply.

Water Quality: The unique plants, organisms, and soils of the wetland act upon suspended elements within water. Their combined action filter, collect or discompose material in the water entering a wetland, resulting in the discharge of cleaner water. This function is especially important in areas relying upon potable groundwater sources for the recreational or potable use of nearby surface water.

Open Space/Aesthetic: Wetlands can be appreciated for the visual diversity they add to a developed area, although this is clearly the most subjective attribute of wetlands. Leaving wetlands in their natural state creates areas in contrast to structures, pavement and landscaped lawns. Wetlands can also serve as a buffer between different types of development projects or uses.

Wetlands in Lysander

The preceding section describes the general benefits of wetlands and why they are protected. Wetlands vary in character, quality, and size, as well as in the relative importance of each function. Both State and Federal agencies have identified and classified wetlands according to plant and animal life, soil data and topography.

Wetlands are concentrated along the Seneca River, in the Cold Springs Peninsula, and in a broad band running east/west across the central part of the Town. The western peninsula has several small wetlands but, in general, is less affected than other portions of the Town. The third largest wetland complex in the County encompasses portions of Beaver Lake Nature Center, Three Rivers Wildlife Management Area, and Dinglehole Swamp and covers 2793 acres.

Most of the wetlands are outside the boundaries of the Onondaga County Sanitary District. This is significant to the Town since most development outside the Sanitary District will rely upon groundwater supplies and on-site septic disposal. Since wetlands contribute to groundwater quantity and quality, it is important for existing and future residential development that the wetlands’ integrity be maintained.

Wetlands within the Onondaga County Sanitary District boundary occur in two general areas: inland sites and along the river. The inland sites will be affected by the greater intensity of development occurring in the Sanitary District since this development will cause an increase in surface water run-off. The wetlands are part of the natural drainage system and should be protected to maintain this function. These inland wetlands can also provide the open space requirements for a development and aesthetically serve to stand in contrast to the landscaped character of adjoining developments.

Wetlands along the river are important for flood storage, water quality, and animal habitat.

Treatment of Wetlands

The Town’s response to wetlands will be carried out through its zoning and subdivision controls, including the SEQR review process and coordination with NYSDEC and/or the CORPS. These two permitting agencies respond to the specifics of a proposal and how it may affect a particular wetland. They may require shifting structures or improvements to avoid wetland intrusion and to lessen impacts, but they will not control the basic land uses. The Town establishes basic ground rules through its land use and lot size controls to which NYSDEC and the CORPS will have to respond. Therefore, the Town needs to establish land use controls and policies consistent with the respective wetland functions.

Generally, wetlands outside the Sanitary District will require low-intensity uses with large lots that will not overtax subsurface water supplies or the soil’s septic absorption capacity; large lots will enable structures and septic systems to be kept away from wetlands.

Developments within the Sanitary District will tend to have water and sewer service and, therefore, can be more intensely developed. Wetlands protection in this area should emphasize the careful use of wetlands as drainage areas and open space. Subdivision design, which utilizes smaller lots, may be the means of accommodating more intense development while leaving the adjoining wetlands intact.

Flood Hazard Areas

Areas subject to periodic flooding are shown on the Hydrology map; this map depicts the likely boundaries of a 100-year intensity flood event as determined by a flood insurance study of the Town. This and similar studies are prepared by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) pursuant to the National Flood Insurance Program. This program aims to minimize flood damage to new developments located in flood-hazard areas. The Federal regulations and guidelines are intended to minimize damage caused by flood waters. The guidelines recognize two subareas within the flood hazard area: the floodway and the flood fringe. The floodway is the area within which flood waters are expected to flow and generally includes the stream channel and adjoining banks. The flood fringe is commonly called the flood plain and is the area of land expected to be inundated with standing or slow-moving water. Within the floodway, Federal guidelines permit no structures that could obstruct or be dislodged by flowing water. The guidelines permit a range of activities within the floodplain provided proper flood protection measures are taken. These measures include elevation of the lowest habitable floor level to or above the 100-year flood level, flood proofing and/or elevation of utilities and roads, and anchoring non-permanent structures. The FEMA guidelines are generally focused on the manner of construction to reduce the likelihood that a 100-year storm would damage a structure.

Flood Hazard Areas in the Town

Areas subject to flooding within the Town are primarily located along the shoreline of the Seneca River and along several smaller streams. The two largest floodplains along streams are both in the western portion of the Town, one around Beaver Lake and tributary streams and the other around Ox Creek. Floodplains along the Seneca River are generally narrow except for some deep inland intrusions in the Cold Springs Peninsula. Portions of these lands along the river are also subject to flowage easements obtained by the NYS Department of Transportation (NYSDOT), which administers the Seneca River as part of the NYS Barge Canal. Within these flowage areas, the State has acquired flowage rights, so it may purposely flood these areas to regulate the level of the canal.

The Town maintains a dual system for controlling development within flood- prone areas: The Floodplain Zone District, which reinforces the NYS Barge Canal flowage easement and the separate Flood Damage Prevention Code established pursuant to the National Flood Insurance Program. Together, these two systems address the range of flood-related issues confronting the Town and provide mechanisms for review of development projects.

Steep Slopes

The slope or contour of the land is a characteristic that, besides describing if a site is hilly or flat, is a means of assessing its suitability for certain uses. It has generally been found that a slope in excess of 15% poses significant problems for construction. A site with this degree of gradient will require extensive cutting and filling and, thereby, the loss of vegetative cover. This, in turn, results in increased soil erosion and stormwater run-off. On-site septic systems also require fairly level areas to function properly and may not be able to be situated on a steeply sloped site. Slopes ranging from 8-15% present problems for the construction of roads, including excess run-off, erosion, and pavement slippage. Operationally, these roads can pose difficulties for maintenance, snow clearance, and the flow of traffic, which can be affected by different acceleration and stopping patterns.

The problems associated with steep slopes are not insurmountable but generally require extra expense and attention. The Town is the principal agency to oversee development on steep slopes. As such, the Town requires that where structures or roads are placed on a site, it must be done to minimize slope disturbance and that, when a slope is cut, the structure and slope are properly stabilized. The design shall be the responsibility of the developer’s Professional Engineer, who shall also oversee the construction thereof.

Lysander is not significantly affected by steep slopes. There are some steep slopes along the river, but these are mostly within the boundaries of the Barge Canal and, therefore, not developable. The other area affected is in the western portion of the Town, which is primarily agricultural. For development in these areas, the Town should ensure that any new lots will be large enough to provide a level area for structures and septic systems without extensive slope disturbance.

Soils

There are many characteristics of the soil and underlying subsurface that can affect the suitability of a site for development. Of principal community concern is the availability of groundwater and the ability to handle on-site septic disposal. Lack of one or both of these needs will generally require a Town response either in the provision of a service or restrictions upon development. Other factors, such as soil stability and drainage are resolvable through construction techniques or overlap with environmental characteristics discussed in other sections of this Plan.

Availability of groundwater and limitations of soils for septic absorption fields have been mapped (see Septic Suitability). Adequate supplies of groundwater are available in most of the Town from unconsolidated deposits or from bedrock, and groundwater supplies do not seem to pose a general constraint upon development. One problem area where the supply of groundwater may be variable from both sources is in the western part of the Town, north of the hamlet of Lysander.

Limitations of soils for septic drain field absorption are presented in three categories: slight, moderate, and severe. These terms are derived from the measurement of a variety of factors such as soil permeability, slope, and depth to bedrock and indicate the relative difficulty in designing and installing an adequate septic system. In all instances, a properly functioning septic system is technically possible, but expensive modifications may have to be incorporated with difficult soil conditions; possible modifications include enlargement of the septic field to better disperse wastewater or importation of more suitable soils onto a site. The map of soil limitations for septic tank absorption fields indicates that most of the Town has significant problems with on-site septic systems.

A typical on-site septic system will receive sanitary waste from the house, remove and treat solids in the septic tank, and distribute the remaining wastewater to a tile filter field which regulates the dispersal of wastewater into the ground. Once in the ground, the remaining waste is treated by natural bacteria and filtered by soil. Eventually, the cleansed wastewater will reach a subsurface water table. The design size, location, and construction of a filter field depend on the anticipated septic flow rate, soil conditions, and other site characteristics. The filter field can be expected to minimally cover an area of 40 x 60 feet; it must also be separated from surrounding property lines, structures, surface water bodies, and water wells.

The Onondaga County Sanitary Code establishes the requirements for installation of a septic disposal system. The code also stipulates that the minimum area for a lot with on- site septic disposal is 40,000 sq. ft. This lot size provides the minimum area to accommodate the space for a typical structure and the filter field given the soil conditions found generally within the County. If public water is available to the lot, it’s 20,000 sq. ft.

Summary of Environmental Components

The physical characteristics of the Town have been categorized into a series of features, namely wetlands, floodplains, steep slopes, soil types, and groundwater characteristics. Some of these features are subject to separate regulatory controls at the Federal or State level, while others are peripherally addressed during local permit reviews. The Town recognizes that:

1. All of these features represent complex environmental systems and are highly interrelated.

1. Each feature possesses a variety of attributes that present both constraints and opportunities for land development.

1. These attributes must be balanced against development regulations established by the Town’s zoning ordinance.

1. The Town shares responsibility with Federal, State, and County governments in assuring that any development activity avoids unnecessary disruption of these natural systems and includes adequate mitigation measures when appropriate.

Cultural Features

Cultural features are manmade additions to the natural environment; certain features, because of their antiquity, uniqueness or ability to interpret past cultures, are deemed worth preserving. Two cultural features in Lysander need consideration when the Town reviews development proposals: archeological resources and historic sites and structures. This consideration should be a routine part of any SEQR significance determination and is specifically addressed on the Environmental Assessment Form.

Archeological Resources

Archeological resources include objects (artifacts) and sites below the ground that are significant to our cultural heritage. Archeologically sensitive areas may contain objects and sites that will help explain life in prehistoric times before the European occupation of the land. Archeological resources, if destroyed by development, cannot be replaced.

The primary area in Lysander with a higher than average probability of finding such resources is along the Seneca River from Cold Springs to Cross Lake; a further area is located around West Phoenix. Designation of such areas means there is a higher probability of finding such resources, not that such artifacts will be discovered on every parcel within the designated areas. Likewise, it is possible that new sites or artifacts could be found outside these designated areas since not every prehistoric site is known. All suspected impacts on such sites, as well as any project involving significant land disturbance within one of the designated areas, should be brought to the attention of the Office of the State Archeologist in Albany.

Historic Sites and Structures

Lysander is a livable community when, for all intents and purposes, it has been able to preserve elements of historic small-town America. There are 29 sites in Lysander (outside the Village), according to the Town of Lysander Environmental Inventory prepared by the Onondaga County Environmental Management Council (circa 1998), as historic. One of these sites, Whig Hill on Route 370 east of Plainville, is on the National Register of Historic Places. Thirteen historic sites or structures are located in or near the hamlet of Lysander, four in and around the hamlet of Plainville, and the remaining 11 are scattered throughout the Town.

The one site on the National Register enjoys several direct safeguards under the 1966 National Historic Preservation Act. Projects that affect National Register properties must be reviewed by a special governmental advisory council to determine if there will be any environmental impact. Owners of registered properties can receive tax incentives for rehabilitating these properties but are subject to disincentives if historic structures are demolished. In addition, any action on or adjacent to a site on the National Register or a site proposed for inclusion in the Register is automatically classified Type I action under SEQR. Two questions on the Environmental Assessment Form address actions that would impact historic structures or sites.

Issues

* There are significant environmental features distributed throughout the Town, present in both suburban and rural areas. Adverse effects on features are not limited to the suburban portions, but also occur with rural development practices. In rural and suburban settings, the Town needs to foster the proper use and protection of environmental features. The different development practices and needs of the two areas may preclude the use of identical treatments of features.

* Town policies and procedures include zoning and subdivision controls and the administration of public facilities. These three mechanisms need to work in concert to ensure the most appropriate use of a site or a larger area.

* Outside regulatory agencies play a significant role in the proper use and protection of specific features. Their role, however, is primarily to respond to the specifics of a development proposal or to the development’s proximity to an environmental feature. These agencies will protect specific environmental features from a definite proposal, but their mandate may not provide the means to address the incremental and cumulative effect of development within an area. The Town’s perspective on the proper use and protection of the physical environment is broader based and more encompassing. The Town needs to find ways to ensure that the policies and permit requirements of these outside agencies are coordinated with Town policies to provide effective environmental protection.

Policies

* The Town has designated land uses and intensities of development consistent with and non-disruptive to the natural environment.
* All development proposals must be designed to constructively interact with natural landforms to avoid the need for remedial construction of public facilities. Clustering of development to protect environmentally sensitive areas on a site is encouraged.
* Drainage systems, public water, and, for lots smaller than 40,000 square feet, connection of sewers to Publicly Owned Treatment Facilities will be required in all subdivision developments within the County Sanitary District.
* If there are several significant environmental features within a site and developers are not able to provide comparable protection to all, the Town, in the course of project review, will establish priorities for the levels of protection to be afforded to each feature. Generally, the highest priority will be given to those features which are subject to Federal or State control and/or which have the least capacity for mitigation or remedial action.
* Development within areas having significant environmental constraints will be the least intensive possible while permitting both use of the land and protection of the environment.
* Cultural resources will be protected from adverse impacts of development through application of SEQR, zoning reviews, and subdivision regulations.

Implementation

To address environmental issues and achieve its policies, the Town has three basic methods:

These methods are State Environmental Quality Review (SEQR), coordination, and Town regulatory actions. Though presented separately for this discussion, they should be viewed as integral components of the Town’s overall effort to promote the proper use and protection of environmental features.

SEQR

SEQR is probably the most commonly used tool that the Town will use to address the environmental implications of a project. The SEQR process is derived from the NYS Environmental Quality Review Act, and its accompanying regulations are administered by

NYSDEC. Each government agency, including the Town Board, Planning Board, and Zoning Board of Appeals is required to comply with the SEQR process prior to issuing a permit or approval, funding an action, or directly completing an action. It includes zoning and subdivision reviews, authorization for public facilities, stream bank disturbances, and mining. Simple permits for buildings, driveways, or plumbing systems are usually not subject to SEQR since they involve minimal discretion.

SEQR is an investigatory and analytic tool used by the lead and involved agencies to identify and understand the environmental implications of a proposed activity. It is used to identify both the beneficial and adverse impacts, to choose measures to lessen adverse impacts, and to help frame a project decision within a set of choices about the environment. Upon completion of the SEQR process, the lead agency has a good understanding of the relative environmental costs and benefits of a project. It then uses that understanding to support and guide its decision on the nonenvironmental aspects. The NYSDEC website gives guidance through a “Map of the SEQR Process,” which can be found at: <http://www.dec.ny.gov/permits/32521.html>

Town involvement with SEQR will occur either as a “lead agency,” an “involved agency,” or an “interested” agency. A lead agency is one that is issuing a permit or approval, funding an action, or directly undertaking an action. It is chosen (or it chooses) to see to it that the SEQR process is followed out correctly, and it guides the SEQR process through from start to finish. By law, a lead agency is also an involved agency; it is the involved agency that is most knowledgeable and responsible for the proposed action. An involved agency is defined by SEQR as an agency that has some decision to make on a pending project; this usually entails a zoning or subdivision review. Involved agencies that aren’t chosen as the lead agency work closely with the lead agency in the SEQR review process.

The Town may be an interested agency on a project when it does not have a decision to make but wants to stay informed about the proposed action; examples of this may include wetlands permits, mining permits, or Agricultural District formation.

When the Town is the lead agency, it will be responsible for preparing or participating in the preparation of an environmental analysis. The Town should use the Natural

Resource Inventory Maps prepared by the Onondaga County Environmental Management Council, soil survey data from the Soil Conservation Service, and similar resources to assist in the development of facts and issues about the project. These sources are the result of research by various agencies into the characteristics of the physical environment. They provide an excellent point for the Town to begin its analysis of how a project will affect various environmental features.

The SEQR regulations provide a procedure that an agency willfollow in its environmental review. One of the most important steps is the identification of mitigation measures to lessen or remove the identified adverse impacts. Once the SEQR process is complete, the Town proceeds with the project evaluation based upon other issues such as land use compatibility, site design, effect on the tax base, and economic impact.

SEQR organizes projects or actions into three basic types: a Type I Action is considered likely to have an identifiable impact, a Type II is not likely to have such impacts, and Unlisted Actions are projects neither on the Type I or Type II list. Type I actions always trigger a higher level of analysis; Type II actions are not subject to SEQR review. Unlisted Actions are neither on the Type I or the Type II list. They make up the greatest number of actions reviewed in New York.

Depending upon the project, Unlisted Actions may trigger a full environmental impact statement or minimal review. It is recommended the Town consider the following:

* For all projects: Ensure that SEQR is incorporated into the review of the project, determine the type of action (Type I, II, or Unlisted), and outline the necessary analysis.

* For Unlisted actions: Be ready to identify potential impacts based on project scale or proximity to a feature shown on the environmental inventory maps. Environmental analysis must be focused rather than being so broad that it unduly burdens the Town or the applicant.

The Town as an Interested Agency

The process described above is essentially the same for outside regulatory agencies, but as an “interested” agency, the Town participates informally in the SEQR process. These are approvals and decisions that affect land and property within the Town but do not require formal Town approval.

The precise role or interest that the Town may have in outside agencies’ permits will vary considerably, but the opportunity for the Town to make comments and suggestions exists in the SEQR process.

It is recommended the Town consider the following:

* The Town should contact NYSDEC, Onondaga County Department of Health, and the Army Corps of Engineers to ensure that the Town is notified directly of all pertinent environmental reviews conducted by these agencies.

* When notified, the Town Board should routinely review and comment upon a project for conformance to local requirements plus any environmental implications that it might identify.

* The Town should delegate responsibility for environmental reviews to the Planning Board.

Coordination

Coordination is acting in concert with others to achieve a logical sequence of events or direction. For implementing the environmental component of the Town plan, coordination will most often be carried out by regular communication among Town agencies and the Town with outside regulatory agencies. Maintaining and enhancing this form of coordination is especially important during a project SEQR review. SEQR provides the means to identify and compare the different permit requirements, establish a workable schedule of agency reviews, determine appropriate submission requirements, and enable agencies to jointly assess the environmental implications of their respective approvals. The Town needs to reserve time during project reviews to accomplish coordination.

Town Regulatory Actions

The tools available to the Town to foster the proper use and protection of the physical environment are its zoning and subdivision powers and its ability to provide public facilities. Acting separately or in conjunction with each other, these tools create the town’s system for protecting the physical environment.

# PUBLIC FACILITIES

Roadways, water and sewer lines are capital facilities that are incorporated into the physical environment and redefine the development potential of a site. By freeing a use from relying upon a groundwater supply or subsurface soil conditions, these facilities allow a site to be developed beyond its natural constraints. This physical enhancement increases the economic potential of land by enabling it to support more dense development. In other words, if these capital facilities can be made available through incentive zoning, the lots per acre could increase. The increase in density should not, however, be used to consume environmentally sensitive areas or circumvent the constraints imposed by this CLUP, including the preservation of farmland, open space, woodlands, and the like.

Public facilities should be used to enhance the following environmental objectives:

* Public facilities must be provided to development sites within the County Sanitary District in a manner that avoids disturbances of any identified significant environmental features.

* Public facilities must be arranged so that associated lots and/or structures do not intrude upon or disturb any identified significant environmental features.
* Public facilities must not be extended into an environmentally sensitive area unless it is necessary to alleviate an existing public health or safety concern.
* Recent trends in residential development seem to favor multiple mixed lot/home size communities as opposed to 40,000 SF lots in particular districts, allowing developers to adjust to changes in the market, especially over themodulating rate of demand experienced the past 10 years. This gives rise to the concept of “Incentive Zoning Overlays” where appropriate; for example The Cold Springs Peninsula is in need of sewers, Zoning Overlays would allow increased density (smaller lots) in exchange for a developer’s agreement to connect existing dry sewers and extending them to the existing Wastewater Treatment Plant or to building “through streets” in lieu of cul-de-sacs to improve traffic conditions, especially on the Cold Springs Peninsula.

Subdivision Design Guidelines

1. Lot Size and Arrangement

* When public facilities are made available, lots can be sized and arranged so that the maximum number of lots is placed upon the portions of a site unaffected by any significant environmental feature. To achieve this, lots on the unaffected portions of a site should be the minimum permitted lot size to allow maximum placement of lots in these areas.

* Maximizing the number of lots allows for the greatest potential to pay for the expense of providing and maintaining public facilities.

* When public utilities are not available, lots should be sized and arranged so that the minimum number of lots are in proximity to sensitive features such as wetlands and flood hazard areas. Lots should be enlarged where possible to lessen the likelihood of any intrusions into a significant environmental feature.

1. Management of a Sensitive Feature

* When public utilities are available, the environmentally sensitive portions of a site may be included as part of the tract’s open space dedication to be administered by either the Town, a private homeowners association, or some other method. The Town should avoid accepting such environmentally sensitive areas without a clear agreement concerning ownership and maintenance; such areas may not be suitable as intensive recreation sites.

* + When public facilities are not available, environmentally sensitive areas will generally have to be protected by the individual lot owners. A sensitive area can be divided into abutting lots and not established as its own lot, which would be subject to further subdivision requests or potential abandonment. Anyenvironmentally sensitive feature could still be purchased by an environmental group for preservation purposes.

1. Techniques

* + - NYS Town Law §278 provides for the modification of zoning requirements by a planning board during a subdivision review. This process is explicitly intended to assist in the protection of the environment and can be used to reduce required lot geometrics or yard setbacks to avoid or lessen disturbance of a significant feature. Overall development density is not changed for a development site but redistributed within the site. This process is especially useful when public facilities are available and increases the amount of land unaffected by structures and, therefore, potentially useful as open space. Care should be taken in the base plan to avoid counting acreage that could not be developed because of terrain, wetlands, protected farmland, woodlands, parkland, etc.

* + Lot width/depth ratio is a common requirement of local subdivision regulations and is specified at 1:4 by the Town. Modification of this maximum ratio can be considered when it serves to protect a sensitive feature from development intrusion, further subdivision activities, or abandonment. Such modifications will be more useful in areas not served by public facilities.

1. Zoning

The zoning classification of environmentally sensitive land should promote development that avoids intrusions and maximizes the separation between developed and environmentally sensitive areas.

* + - The zoning on land served by both public water and sewers should be at densities that promote concentration of development within portions of the site unaffected by a sensitive feature. The development densities must also be at levels that promote the economic provision of services.

* + - Lots with individual groundwater sources and on-site septic systems have a greater reliance on the proper functioning of natural systems. Hence, the integrity of sensitive features needs to be protected with larger lots to disperse human demands upon the systems.

# COMMERCIAL AND INDUSTRIAL LAND USE

Current Patterns of Commercial and Industrial Development

Significant retail and service development in Lysander is limited by the Town’s proximity to the Village of Baldwinsville, the Town of Clay, and areas south of the Town in Salina and Liverpool, where substantial retail and service facilities already exist. Therefore, new retail and service uses are expected to be on a lesser scale and designed to serve the immediate needs of adjacent residents.

The Town’s retail and service uses are primarily intended to serve the local residents. Several farm equipment stores provide service to local farmers, farm stands provide produce to Lysander residents, and auto service outlets, restaurants, neighborhood stores, and service outlets are all locally oriented.

Office uses in the Town can be expected to grow mainly in Radisson and the village of Baldwinsville.

Heavy industrial uses are expected to continue to grow in the Radisson Business Park, with additional businesses in several scattered locations. The Town’s largest industry is the Anheuser-Busch Brewery, followed by McLane Northeast Food Distribution Facility, Agrana Fruit Processing Plant, Paperworks, and G & L Davis.

The Town is experiencing positive industrial growth due to the following factors: a sound labor force, attractive residential properties, an exceptional education system, and access to dependable transportation and utilities. The town has demonstrated a willingness to collaborate with industry to develop suitable waste treatment/pretreatment facilities to promote development with consideration to the current WWTF limitations.

Issues

The current Zoning for Commercial and Industrial land use appears to be more than adequate, with four Districts dedicated to various degrees of Retail/Service use and one district to Industrial use.

Policies

* Retail and service businesses should be concentrated in hamlets adjacent to the Village of Baldwinsville or in specially designated retail areas along major arterials. Scattered strip retail stores must be discouraged as a general policy.
* Significant office development should occur in office park settings or in combination with other significant retail/service developments.
* Heavy commercial and industrial uses should be concentrated in the Radisson Industrial Park or selected industrial areas designated on the Zoning map. These industrial areas should be large enough to accommodate major buildings, be buffered from any surrounding residential areas, have adequate transportation access to major arterials, be capable of being served by public water and sewers, and not have any significant environmental impediments.

Implementation

The following is a detailed commentary on existing and proposed commercial and industrial development in the Town;

1. The Town should continue its strong relationships with the Onondaga County Planning Agency, the County’s Office of Economic Development, and the Onondaga County Industrial Development Agency (OCIDA). As an integral part, its database should be updated and reviewed at least quarterly.
2. There are currently approximately 490 acres of undeveloped industrial land in the Town, including the undeveloped industrial land in the Radisson Corporate Park. There are only two industrial areas outside the Radisson Corporate Park. Both of these industrial areas are not currently served by water and sewer utilities and would require utility extensions prior to being developed.

There are a number of areas other than Radisson with access to public water and sewers, as well as a location on a collector or arterial highway. One example is the area north of Hencle Boulevard between Smokey Hollow Road and Route 48. The site is within the County’s Consolidated Sanitary District. The site is vacant and has a railroad along its northeastern boundary, a few residences, an American Legion Post on the eastern side, vacant land to the south, and vacant land and a few scattered residences to the west and north. Either collector or arterial highways are on three sides of the site; access to Hencle Boulevard is restricted by deed to a 60-foot curb cut along one parcel, with the exact access point to be determined by the County’s Department of Transportation. Other access points would be needed from either Smokey Hollow Road through existing occupied parcels or from Route 48; along Route 48, access is restricted immediately north of the intersection with Hencle Boulevard, and an access point would have to include some land north of the County’s Consolidated Sanitary District boundary lines.

The site has small areas in State wetlands along with several additional scattered areas of national wetlands; there is a large power line right-of-way through the site. Even after eliminating areas affected by these problems, there is significant developable land available from the approximately 210 vacant acres. The Smokey Hollow Water Supply District is located in the southeast corner of the site, with the Route 48 Water Supply District located directly south of Hencle Boulevard.

1. The effect of a large amount of commercially zoned area along Route 48 north of the terminus of 690 (combined with other industrially zoned areas) is to create the potential for a number of commercial enterprises with individual access points onto the highway. Route 48 is already a main route connecting Onondaga and Oswego Counties and carries significant truck and car traffic (counts as high as 8400 AADT). Town planning for commercial uses along Route 48 must encourage site designs that limit access points, combine access points where feasible, and ensure that access points are properly located. Multiple strip commercial uses with vaguely defined curb cuts must be avoided. Any further speculative re-zoning to commercial districts is also to be avoided; sufficient land is now zoned to handle any significant commercial uses that might wish to locate along Route 48. Special attention in terms of future commercial development needs to be given to sites adjacent to the Wildlife Management Area; certain commercial uses may detract from the open space character of the Management Area. Buffer strips and other design alterations may be necessary for commercial sites adjacent to the Wildlife Management Area.

1. The Town should entertain a zone change(s) to an appropriate commercial district when residential development in a particular area attains a sufficient level to support retail services. Through the zone change process, the Town can specify the exact location, extent, and sequence of commercial development within this area. Properties not needed for commercial use should be zoned and developed appropriately.

1. Route 370 west of the Village is relatively undeveloped in terms of commercial uses, primarily because it is zoned AR-40 and should continue to be. The hamlet of Plainville should retain its commercial zoning.

1. In the remainder of the Town, there are small commercially zoned areas around the hamlets of Lysander, Little Utica, and Jack’s Reef. These commercial areas should be made to conform to parcel boundaries and to commercially usable properties. Any other spot commercial development along highways in the rural portions of the Town should be discouraged.

1. The Town’s zoning ordinance contains four commercial zoning districts as follows:

* Neighborhood Residential-Business
* Retail Services
* General Business
* General Commercial

Each serves the particular needs of the Geographic and Demographic area depicted on the Zoning Map.

1. For large-scale residential developments, particularly the type that may eventually occur in the eastern peninsula area of the Town, some form of “Incentive Zoning” similar to that described in the Residential Land Use Section or a PUD procedure should be utilized so that commercial sites as well as Parks are predetermined and scheduled to be built as residential development warrants. Such a procedure assures that all elements necessary for a well-rounded community will be planned in advance and ensures that commercial uses will not be permitted to develop in a manner incompatible with residential or other noncommercial land uses. In addition, it must consider and allocate appropriate Open Land to preserve view sheds.
2. With the limited amount of Commercial and Industrial zoned land currently included in the Town of Lysander Zoning Map, the maximum lot coverage of the Commercial and Industrial zoned parcels. The Town should consider increasing lot coverage on commercial and industrial parcels. This would maximize the development potential of these parcels, which should help reduce the potential commercial and industrial sprawl.

# RESIDENTIAL LAND USE

The adoption of the Incentive Zoning Overlay District in 2016 identified areas in the Town where higher-density development is allowed in exchange for community benefits and amenities. The objectives of the Incentive Zoning Overlay District were to provide an effective growth management tool for the Town to:

• Direct future development to areas that can be more effectively serviced by existing local infrastructure at a higher density than would normally be allowed under AR-40 zoning

• Use of smart growth and infill development principles to extend public sanitary sewer utilities to existing Town of Lysander residents

• Mitigate traffic impacts associated with increased demand for residential development

• Help distribute higher residential density development away from active farmland

• Preserve active productive farmland in the AR-40 and Agricultural zoning districts

• Preserve open space in the AR-40 and Agricultural zoning districts

Background

In the early 1990s, when The Town of Lysander Comprehensive Land Use Plan was first prepared, demand for single-family housing development was limited in the agricultural portions of the Town. The level of demand outside of the Radisson PUD and residential projects in the Cold Springs Peninsula off NY Route 370, in the vicinity of the Baldwinsville Seneca Knolls Treatment Plant, did not justify the developer’s expense to extend necessary municipal facilities to new housing developments at sustainable densities. As such, lot size requirements for development outside of the existing sewer system network were established and codified to meet the requirements for on-site sewage disposal systems. Over the past 30 years, development pressure has increased, and suburban sprawl started to take hold in the AR-40 zoning districts. Development on 40,000 sf lots has resulted in Town roadways being constructed that were not sustainable at the current highway tax rate.

The Incentive Zoning Overlay has proven to be effective. Only two (2) significant new residential subdivisions have been approved in the Town of Lysander since the Incentive Zoning Overlay was adopted in 2016, and both were located in the Incentive Zoning Overlay District. Both new Incentive Zoning developments minimize the amount of farmland consumed by residential development pressure and utilized smart growth and infill development principles, thereby maintaining the Town’s reputation as a desirable place to live and work.

Residential Development Projections

The potential loss of agriculture and open space, particularly in the AR-40 Zoning District, is the direct result of development pressure for single-family housing. Based upon a GIS evaluation of real property tax parcels and Census records, there are currently 9,300+/- total residential units in the Town. Roughly 50% of the Town population is within prime wage-earning age, and the demand for single-family residences is expected to outpace all other land use for the next five to ten years.

Growth projections originally outlined in the 2002 Town of Lysander Parks and Recreation Master Plan of 6,916 total units in the AR-40, taking into account zone change requests and approvals to allow R-20 density, were off the mark due to a significant downturn in the economy, which began in late 2008 and persisted into early 2014. Recent development trends have returned to historic levels. Now that Radisson has been mostly built-out, development pressures appear to be concentrated in the Cold Springs Peninsula, especially in the Timber Banks PUD, and along the NY Route 370 corridor southeasterly from the Village of Baldwinsville. However, due to the lack of proximity of the Baldwinsville Seneca Knolls or the Wetzel Road Sewer Treatment Plant from most of the developable land in the Peninsula and the expense to developers of extending public sewers any significant distance from their own land and new capacity pressures from industry, the number of residential subdivisions in the Peninsula that will be served by public sewers may be limited for the near future. Future residential development in the Peninsula will be a mixture of subdivisions served by public sewers and subdivisions served by septic systems. Through the IZ process, encouraging developers to work with the community to extend the needed infrastructure subdivisions served by public sewers serve to conserve available agricultural land and open space by concentrating houses on smaller, R-20 and R-12.5 lots. It is anticipated that future development trends in the Town of Lysander will continue to be a mix of single-family units and apartments, with an increased demand for apartments as the community population ages.

Building Permits

The following table outlines a 10-year trend analysis concerning building permits issued in the Town of Lysander.

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **HOUSING UNITS AUTHORIZED BY BUILDING PERMITS** | | | |
| YEAR | TOTAL | ONE-FAMILY | MULTI-FAMILY |
| 2012 | 111 | 31 | 80 |
| 2013 | 80 | 44 | 36 |
| 2014 | 157 | 77 | 80 |
| 2015 | 91 | 65 | 26 |
| 2016 | 70 | 70 | 0 |
| 2017 | 44 | 44 | 0 |
| 2018 | 38 | 38 | 0 |
| 2019 | 52 | 52 | 0 |
| 2020 | 81 | 81 | 0 |
| 2021 | 61 | 61 | 0 |
| TOTAL | 785 | 563 | 222 |
| 10 YEAR  AVERAGE/YEAR | 79 | 56 | 22.2 |
| MOST RECENT 5  YEAR AVERAGE | 55 | 55 | 0 |

Note: The number of building permits issued annually over the most recent 10 and 5-year periods range from 157 to 38 housing units respectively, approximately a third of these were multi-family units. It is anticipated that future development trends in the Town of Lysander will continue to be a mix of single-family units and apartments, with an increased demand for apartments as the community population ages. It is reasonable to predict something closer to our ten-year average of 79 housing units annually are likely to be built each of the next 10 years as the population ages.

Current Subdivisions Approved or Under Review

The table below outlines all residential subdivision proposals for the AR-40

Zoning District approved or under review by the Town as of year-end 2021

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Name of Subdivision | Number of Units | Comments |
| Whitetail Woods | 90 | Estimated at Full Build-out |
| Pompo Woods | 30 | Estimated at Full Build-out |
| Timber Banks | 550 | Estimated at Full Build-out |
| Collington Pointe East | 89 | Also known as Copper River |
| Whispering Oaks, Section 4 | 35 | Also known as Cabbage Patch |
| Melvin Farms | TBD |  |
| Total Development Lots Proposed | 794 |  |

Future Development Concerns

• At what density should residential subdivision development occur?

• What areas should be developed for residential subdivisions, and in what time frame; how does this relate to the provision of necessary services?

• How can the Town plan for residential growth that does not compromise the functional aspects of the transportation system?

• Should residential development be encouraged in areas outside of the County’s Consolidated Sanitary District boundary?

• Should the Town continue to allow zone changes to increase the underlying density of the AR-40 and (A) zoning districts?

• What changes to the zoning ordinance or subdivision regulations are needed to achieve the desired residential development patterns?

• How can residential development be made compatible with other Town priorities, such as protecting environmentally sensitive areas and preserving the highway functionality of Town arterials and collectors?

• How can residential development be managed in a manner that curbs urban sprawl and the impacts of land consumption associated with such development trends, particularly in the AR-40 Zoning District on the Cold Springs Peninsula?

• How can the Town plan for residential growth in a way that mitigates the long-term tax burden associated with operation and maintenance (O&M) of infrastructure?

Policies

The following policies have been established in response to increasing concern regarding the perceived loss of local agricultural operations and the potential impacts that new residential development may have on the transportation and public infrastructure systems and other municipal services (i.e., schools, fire departments, etc.).

• Higher residential diversities will be encouraged in new subdivisions included in the IZ Overlay, as previously discussed, to allow for higher residential development densities in exchange for community benefits.

• For areas outside the County’s Consolidated Sanitary Sewer District, the minimum residential lot size will be two +/- acres per single-family residential unit; lot sizes larger than two acres may be justified to achieve goals beyond environmental protection.

• Flexibility in the design of subdivisions will be encouraged to provide a variety of housing opportunities, to permit protection of environmentally sensitive or unique natural areas, to permit creative use of natural topography and landforms, and to preserve mature trees wherever possible.

• Encourage more concentrated residential development in the AR-40 suitable for residential development and, through IZ, make logical infrastructure extensions happen.

• Housing growth must proceed at a sustainable pace and be encouraged in locations consistent with the availability of public facilities.

• Residential growth adjacent to the Seneca River system must be of a scale and design to preserve the aesthetic quality of the river and protect the river from environmental degradation.

Implementation Procedures:

Agricultural (A) District

This district was established for areas outside the existing County Consolidated Sanitary

Sewer District where neither public water nor sewer is available.

The 80,000 square-foot lot size provides ample room to locate a well and a septic system while providing additional area to relocate either facility, if necessary. The 80,000 square-foot lot size has sufficient area to allow siting of structures to avoid minor environmental problems on a site, such as wet areas or drainage swales. Larger lots in rural areas will also have less impact on adjacent agricultural uses since there will be greater buffer areas between homes and agricultural activities. Finally, the larger lot size will lower the overall density of housing in the Agricultural (A) Zoning District, where significant development pressure is not expected or desired by the Town.

The minimum lot width for the 80,000 square-foot lot should be 200 feet, except for lots along designated arterials and collectors. Front yard and rear yard setbacks are 50 feet, and maximum lot coverage is 25%, except along designated arterials and collectors where the front yard setback must comply with the requirements of the Town Highway Overlay District. Side yard setbacks can be a minimum of 20 feet on either side.

Uses permitted by right in the Agricultural (A) District will be single-family dwellings and farms, as is the current situation.

Agricultural – Residential District (AR-40)

This district will be used for undeveloped parcels within the County’s Consolidated Sanitary Sewer District that do not currently have public sewers directly available. AR-40 lots typically will have Public water and septic systems. Uses permitted by right in this district will be single-family Dwellings and farms. The only controlled site use will be utility substations, churches, public Schools, and farm stands. Special permit uses include child daycare facilities, private schools, nursing homes, parks, playgrounds, recreational facilities (privately operated but not-for-profit), regulation golf courses, country stores, tourist homes, and veterinary treatment facilities. This district is intended for single lot andresidential subdivision development at the 40,000 square foot lot size within reasonable proximity to existing infrastructure. Due to the extremely high public infrastructure maintenance cost for developments consisting of 40,000 square foot lots, the Town should require such developments to provide privately owned and maintained roadways built to Town standards. Cluster development principles should be encouraged in AR-40 areas served by public water where sanitary sewers are not available, and soils are suitable for onsite wastewater treatment systems.

Geometric requirements for the AR-40 District will include a 40,000 square-foot minimum lot size, 150-foot minimum lot width measured at the front yard setback line, a 50-foot front yard setback, a 50-foot rear yard setback, a minimum 15-foot side yard setback with both side yards combined to equal or exceed 40 feet, maximum lot coverage of 20% and a maximum building height of 30 feet.

Other Residential Districts

To avoid and minimize impacts upon significant environmental features and to promote the sound use of public facilities and infrastructure, the following districts are intended to promote the formation of moderate to high-density neighborhoods.

The Residential-20 (R-20) District is designed to encourage residential development in conjunction with the provision of public water and sewer services. This district is to be applied to areas already served by such facilities or to sites with planned developments that address the provision of essential water and sewer facilities.

The Residential-12.5 (R-12.5) District is intended to encourage medium-density residential development in conjunction with water and sewer services. Provisions for open space protection and/or recreation may be provided on a neighborhood or community basis and should include portions of sites affected by sensitive environmental features. Development within this district should encourage the formation of cohesive neighborhoods that are harmoniously blended with the lower or higher-intensity uses of surrounding areas.

Planned Unit Development (PUD) District

The PUD District will continue to provide flexibility in land use and geometric controls. To avoid conflicts with recommended provisions of the Town Land Use Plan, when a PUD General Project Plan provides for stricter supplemental regulations, then its controls shall govern a site development. PUD developments will continue to provide flexibility in land use for a combination of single-family homes, apartments, and higher-density condominium/townhouse development. Developers of PUDs will be expected to provide suitable wastewater disposal and all infrastructure to connect to all public utilities as well as open space as a part of their land use plan. PUD developments will be subject to Town Board approval for the PUD zone change request and the Town Planning Board for site plan review and approval. Existing PUD developments should be encouraged to develop at high densities to further prevent suburban sprawl and expensive long-term maintenance associated with utility and roadway extensions associated with low-density development.

Incentive Zoning

An incentive Zoning Overlay has been applied to multiple AR-40 parcels and to one Industrial parcel to allow developers to increase density and other concessions in exchange for any one or more of the following amenities:

* The provision of a conservation easement as shown.
* Enrollment of such areas into a NYS Agriculture district.
* Provision of utilities and infrastructure, primarily sewers connected to a publicly owned wastewater treatment facility.
* The incorporation of natural resources such as woodlands, steep slopes, streams, and wetlands into the sub-division design.
* Provision of Park Land and trails.
* Provision of funds for the Town to apply to anyone or more of the above.

For the Industrial parcel, a developer must be willing to abide by any restriction placed on the site by the NYSDEC once remediation has been completed. The site can be developed either as Waterfront Residential or Commercial. Sewers connecting to a publicly owned wastewater treatment facility sized to accommodate the nearby residential parcels will also be required.

Where The Incentive Zoning Overlay shows the need for a conservation easement property currently owned by the farmer, it is the intent that if the farmer wishes to sell such property for development or wishes to self-develop, the easement be procured at the time of sale.

As a part of the Incentive Zoning process, the Town Planning Board must take an active role in working with the developer to ensure that fiscal analysis is proper for the scope of the entire development, not just for capital expense but must include life cycle analysis as well. This analysis must ensure that the Town is making sound investments that it and its residents can sustain long-term. That the development is consistent with the character of the community and takes advantage of the natural environment surrounding and within the subdivision.

Future Subdivision Applications

New applications for all significant subdivisions (5 or more lots) will require a site visit by a representative of the Planning Board, if not the entire Planning Board, with the developer’s design professional, followed by a design discussion session to firmly establish the basis of the proposed subdivision design and sustainability of the proposed subdivision.

Justification for Non-Continuous Development

The Town may be approached by developers in the future for permission to develop in areas within the County Sanitary District not immediately adjacent to either existing development or to existing water and sewer infrastructure. In these instances, the Town may require developers to provide justification for their proposed development. Such justification should include plans for developer funding of needed infrastructure expansion, an analysis of the new development’s impact on adjacent areas of the Town, and a discussion of ancillary costs of development such as improvements to existing roads, new roads needed, and long-term environmental costs. The Town can request supporting documentation, such as a market study to provide assurance that there is a market for the new development. This justification will help protect the Town from a failed development that may leave large infrastructure costs to be carried by taxpayers of the Town or a small group of residents within sewer and water districts. The establishment of new PUDs in the Town will be an acceptable method of evaluating ways to mitigate illogical infrastructure extensions. The intent is to reduce the long-term burden of operation and maintenance of infrastructure on the local tax base.

# PUBLIC SAFETY

Lysander has a long, proud history of providing services to the residents and visitors of our community. Lysander Town Government must continue to work closely with fire, ambulance and law enforcement agencies to provide quality services well into the future. The Lysander Town Board will continue to be active participants of the Lysander Public Safety Committee. Lysander will recognize the autonomy of the fire districts, but will continue to engage in open discussions to provide the best possible services to the community.

Implementation Procedures

The Lysander Planning Board has a protocol to notify all agencies of any new proposed developments within their districts or areas where services are provided. In addition, the Lysander Planning Board is responsible for providing a protocol for fire districts, in particular, to review and provide feedback on any and all housing developments and new commercial and industrial construction in Lysander. This will help ensure the inclusion of any modifications into a part of the site plan approval process.

The Public Safety Committee should assist the Districts in the development of common Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) and to train their dedicated staff in such. It is felt that doing so will facilitate training of new members, perhaps in a more central manner than is currently practiced. Practices that are common from one District to another, to the extent possible given geographical/other differences, should also help to coordinate “Mutual Aid” and other multi-district activities such as recruiting and retention.

# APPENDIX A: SMTC Traffic Study

# 

# APPENDIX B: MAPS

1. Zoning
2. Incentive Zoning Overlay
3. Residential Year Built
4. Septic Suitability of Soils
5. Commercial and Industrial Sites
6. Wastewater
7. Wastewater Disposal Method
8. Hydrology
9. Watersheds
10. Water Supply
11. Water Service
12. Parks and Recreation
13. Road Functional Class
14. Road Ownership
15. Farmland Soils
16. 2019 & 2022 Existing Traffic Volumes
17. 2022 Changes in Traffic Volumes